
 

 

 Monthly Report to the Governing Board 
Dr. Romero Jalomo, Vice President 

Division of Student Affairs 
Month of November 

 
Vice President of Student Affairs 

Romero Jalomo, Ph.D. 

● Attended the Equity Summit at Skyline College on November 2, 2018. 

● Participated in the Bright Futures Steering Partner Retreat on November 9, 

2018. 

● Attended the Bridging the Gap convening in Long Beach on November 15-

16, 2018. 

● Chaired the screening committee for the Dean of Student Affairs, Student 

Success. 

● Attended several Salinas Valley Promise planning meetings throughout the 

month.  

 
Enrollment Services 
Mary Dominguez, Dean 
Admissions & Records, Financial Aid, International Students, Veterans- 

FINANCIAL AID 

2018-2019 Year 

● We disbursed $438,317.00 in Pell Grant awards to 215 students for Fall 

2018 on November 8, 2018. 

● PELL Grant year to date total disbursed for 2018-2019:  $4,009,573.81 

● Financial Aid staff provided financial aid presentations for the upcoming 

2019-2020 FAFSA to the following high schools for graduating seniors and 

parents/community agencies/HC students: 

● Salinas High School Seniors on November 6th, 8th, and 9th from 8am-4pm



 

 

SCHOLARSHIPS 



 

 

of Student Success. 
● CARE and CalWORKs held their 3rd annual Thanksgiving Food Donation, 

courtesy of Salinas Valley Food Bank.  Forty (40) complete Thanksgiving 
Dinners with all the traditional fixing and a 16 lbs. turkey was handed out 
to all CARE and CalWORKs students in need.  We asked all recipients to 
complete a card of expressing what they are thankful for. 

● EOPS is now accepting program application for spring 2019.  We anticipate 
150 new student applicants. 

● On Wednesday, November 28, 2018, CalWORKs Counselor Dr. Nancy Reyes 
hosted Workshop on Financial Literacy facilitated by United Way of 
Monterey County. Students learned about Budgeting Basics, Banking, 
Savings, Understanding Credit Reports, Good and Bad about Student Loans, 
and local support resources. 

● Program staff is planning for CARE and CalWORKs Children’s Winter 
Celebration Event. The event is scheduled to be held on December 6, 2018, 
in Building B, from 3:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m. 

 
College Readiness 
Laurencia Walker, Director 

● College Readiness met with North Monterey High School District on 
November 6, 2018 to discuss student progress in dual enrollment, Spring 
2019 and 2019-2020 academic year dual enrollment offerings, as well as 
high school articulation options. 

● The College Readiness Director met with Monterey County Office of 
Education College and Career Readiness Administrator on November 6, 
2018 to discuss opportunities to collaborate on College Readiness efforts 
across the Salinas Valley. 

● College Readiness hosted over 100 dual enrollment students and Hartnell 
Upward Bound students on November 7, 2018. Students received a tour of 
the campus, heard presentations on MiCASA, Salinas Valley Promise, 
EOPS/CalWORKs, MESA, the Teacher Preparation Program, as well as from 
Hartnell College students, and also were able to visit with various college 
representatives as this experience occurred on the same day as the Hartnell 
College Fair. Dual Enrollment students were also able to pick up their 
Hartnell College ID cards, a benefit of dual enrollment participation. 

● College Readiness Director presented to the Hartnell College Foundation 
Executive Committee on Wednesday, November 14, 2018 on the College 
Transition Summit and Dual Enrollment. 

● College Readiness Director along with VP Jalomo, VP Cruz, and CSUMB 
Administrators participated in the Bridging the Gap convening in Long Beach 
on November 15 & November 16, 2018. The convening allowed for a dialog 
within a community of practice with our Long Beach Community College 



 



 

 

High School Equivalency Program 
Laura Zavala, Director 

● HEP Director attended the HEP/CAMP national conference from Nov 5-8th.  
● HEP Bridge Fall program began. This program is a collaboration between 

HEP and Continuing Education program to provide pre-High School 
Equivalency instruction to prospective students needing intervention.  

● HEP Director submitted Annual Performance Report for 2018 year. HEP met 
and exceeded their main two reporting goals with a 93% passing of High 
School Equivalency and 82% placement. 

● HEP graduating students for the Fall 2018 semester reached 22 in 
November. 

● HEP meet with Gonzales Adult School staff to collaborate in reaching South 
County HSE prospective students. 

 
Office of Student Life 
Augustine Nevarez, Director 

● Hosted the traditional Dia de los Muertos event on November 2, 2018, 
where several student clubs made ofrendas and altars in remembrance of 
their loved ones. Participants enjoyed Pan de Muerto and mexican hot 
chocolate. 

● ICC Hosted their monthly Panther Market Day where student clubs 
fundraise for their extracurricular activities and recruit new club members. 

● The college participated in a well attended Native American Heritage 
Celebration. Led by student Jon Watkins, participants learned from his 
experience as a Native American from the Salinan tribe. Participants 
shared in a smudging ritual and prayer, and learned from the many 
artifacts, traditions, and music from his tribe. 

● The Office of Student Life and the FCKP hosted two Panther Pop-Up 
pantries in November where 150 students received a bag of food. Each 
bag contained rice, beans, pasta, pasta sauce, canned vegetables, canned 
tuna, potatoes, apples, bread and milk. 

● ASHC donated 70 pumpkin pies to the Veterans Thanksgiving drive. 
● The Lights of Love began early this year where over 200 children of 

Hartnell students will receive a gift from a Hartnell employee. 
 
Special Programs 



 

 

students share their experiences on a student panel. Approximately 100 
educators from internal and external partners participated in the training to 
develop understanding of the policies and practices that impact 
undocumented students in higher education, with particular emphasis on 
new laws that increase access to in-state tuition for undocumented 
students.  

● Mi CASA collaborated with Financial Aid to provide a California Dream Act 
Application workshop for Dreamer students in the Mi CASA student center 
on November 27. Nearly 30 students participated.  

● Mi CASA Counselor Yuliana Vasquez shared Hartnell resources and 
information with a cohort of Gear Up students graduating from Seaside 
High School  at their college fair on November 28. 

● Mi CASA Counselor Rosa Vidales presented information about Mi CASA 
services in a resource fair at Sierra Farms on November 21, 2018 for over 
100 displaced seasonal workers.  

● Mi CASA hosted a CSU and UC transfer workshop for Dreamer students 
intending to transfer on November 7 and November 14, 2018. Students 
received assistance completing their admissions applications and crafting 
their personal statements.  

● Mi CASA conducted informational presentations at El Sausal middle school 
and Alisal High School to the Migrant Education Parent meetings on 
Tuesday, November 13, and Wednesday, November 14, 2018. The 
purpose of the presentationT 



 

 

Upward Bound 
Cesar Velazquez, Director 

● The Upward Bound Director is working on this years Annual Performance 
Report. The report is due December 5, 2018 and must report on program 
participants and services provided during the 2017-2018 program year. 
We have set December 3, 2018 as our internal deadline to make sure we 
process and collect all required signatures. 

● The Upward Bound staff continues to provide college admissions 
workshops. The focus of the workshop continues to be on the UC, CSU, 
EOP and CAMP applications. Program staff provided an after school 
application workshop this Wednesday, N2 re
f*
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(da)sovember 28, 2018 at our office at 
Hartnell College. 

● The Upward Bound Director continues to write California State University 
EOP application recommendation letters for program seniors. We have set 
N2 re
vember 30th as our deadline to complete al2 rel recommendations letters. 
Program staff will also encourage participants to apply2 re to other 
educational equity programs. 
 


